Summary of the Eighteenth Meeting held on 19 March 2015

Central & Western District Council (2012-2015) (“C&W DC”)
	(1)
	Method for Selecting the Chief Executive by Universal Suffrage Consultation Document

(C&W DC Paper No. 19/2015)                                                                          


	
	   The Secretary for Constitutional and Mainland Affairs said that, during the consultation period, the Administration received a total of over 130,000 written submissions.  Compilation of comments collected and preparation of a consultation report on constitutional reform were underway.  The report, together with the draft amendments to Annex I to the Basic Law, were expected to publish in April 2015.  The Legislative Council (“LegCo”) would then consider if a subcommittee was to be formed to examine the amendments, and this procedure was the same to that in the last two steps of the constitutional reform.  The Administration aimed at examining the proposed amendments in and securing the endorsement of the LegCo before the end of the current legislative year in mid-2015, and would then be able to commence the drafting of amendments to the “Chief Executive Election Ordinance” for local legislation, facilitating the submission of draft amendments for local legislation to the LegCo by the end of 2015.  The Administration planned to conduct voter registration in the second quarter of 2016 so that universal suffrage for the selection of the CE could be implemented in 2017 as scheduled.
   

	
	   After the voting, the following motion was adopted:


	
	   Motion: “The C&WDC supported the Government to implement universal suffrage for the Chief Executive (“CE”) election in 2017 in accordance with the Basic Law and the Decision of the Standing Committee of the National People’s Congress, so that five million eligible voters could elect the next CE through “one person, one vote” in 2017, and not to allow the constitutional development of Hong Kong to come to a standstill.”


	(2)
	Progress of the MTR West Island Line Project

-progress of the construction works of the West Island Line 

(C&W DC Paper No. 20/2015)       
-Strong request for provision of a MTR Fare Saver inside the “7-11 Convenience Store” being an on-street shop in Tin Hing Mansion
(C&W DC Paper No. 24/2015)                                     


	
	   The representative of the MTR Corporation Limited (“MTRCL”) said that all entrances of Sai Ying Pun (“SYP”) Station would be open on 29 March 2015 except that at Ki Ling Lane, the completion date of which was scheduled in the fourth quarter of this year.  Regarding re-provisioning of recreational facilities and greening areas, the foundation works of the re-provisioning project at Kennedy Town Swimming Pool (Phase II) was launched in September 2014.  Currently, re-provisioning at Kennedy Town Playground, Forbes Street Temporary Playground and Smithfield Sitting-out Area were completed before commissioning of the MTR West Island Line.  It was expected that re-provisioning of Hill Road Rest Garden, Sai Woo Lane Playground and Mui Fong Street Children’s Playground would be completed and handed over to the Government departments concerned in the first quarter of 2015, whereas King George V Memorial Park, Hong Kong in the third quarter of the same year.  Regarding Members’ suggestion for additional provision of MTR Fare Savers in SYP, the MTRCL had offered a “SYP Station Pre-opening Special Discount” scheme to encourage commuters living and working in the vicinity of SYP to use the new train service at Hong Kong University (“HKU”) Station or Sheung Wan Station before opening the SYP Station.  This special offer would end after the SYP Station was commissioned.


	
	
	The major views of the Members were as follows:


	
	· 
	A Member suggested that a shelter be installed at Entrance C of Kennedy Town Station;


	
	· 
	A Member suggested that the terminus of green minibus (“GMB”) travelling between Southern District and Kennedy Town should be relocated to the GMB alighting/boarding area at Kennedy Town Station, and had recommended the Transport Department (“TD”) to relocate the bus stops of routes 23, 3B, 40 and 40M near HKU Station Entrance C, facilitating MTR commuters residing in Mid-levels to go to the vicinity of Robinson Road and Conduit Road more conveniently;


	
	· 
	A Member pointed out that the entrances of HKU Station and SYP Station were far away from the concourse, and therefore recommended to install seats along the pedestrian access for use by the public especially the elderly to take a rest; and


	
	· 
	Some Members requested the MTRCL to follow up on the water leakage occurred in HKU Station.


	(3)
	Latest progress of the Admiralty Station Extension Project

(C&W DC Paper No. 26/2015)                       


	
	   The representative of the MTRCL briefed Members on the latest progress update of the Admiralty Station extension works.  He said that less than half of the area in Harcourt Garden would still be occupied for construction works for at least 12 months more after the commissioning of South Island Line (East) by the end of 2016 as scheduled.  Regarding the seawall relics, a commemorative terrace of the seawall would be constructed at the time re-provisioning of Harcourt Garden was implemented.


	(4)
	Report on the projects under the Urban Renewal Authority in the Central & Western District
(C&W DC Paper No. 27/2015)                                     


	
	   The representative of the Urban Renewal Authority (“URA”) said that discussion on the land lease of Central Oasis with the Lands Department (“LandsD”) and departments concerned were underway.  Removal works of the cover at the external wall was also expected to launch in the second quarter of 2015.  Regarding the Peel Street/Graham Street Development Scheme (Project H18), the foundation works of the fresh food retail block in Site B was expected to complete in the first quarter of 2016.  The fresh food shops currently in operation in Sites A and C would be relocated to the fresh food retail block upon completion.  The last batch of non-fresh food shops were gradually moving out on or before 31 March 2015, and operators of some of these shops had already launched their business in some other places within the district. The overall acquisition rate of the development plan at Staunton Street/Wing Lee Street Project (Project H19) was about 50%, and the URA would, together with the Government departments concerned, actively study the viable direction of development in Sites B and C in future.  Regarding the Western Market, the URA and Government had entered into an agreement extending the tenancy of Western Market to February 2017.  The URA would collaborate with cloth traders to attempt to identify suitable places for continuation of their cloth business.


	(5)
	Conserving Central
(C&W DC Paper No. 25/2015)


	
	   The representative of the Development Bureau (“DEVB”) said that the various projects of the Central Police Station Compound were in progress and scheduled for completion in phases between the end of 2015 and early 2016. The site was expected to be open to the public in the second half of 2016.  The Hong Kong Sheng Kung Hui (“HKSKH”) had prepared a concrete revised proposal of a private hospital development, and was currently consulting the bureaux and departments about the proposal.  The C&WDC would be consulted in due course.  It was expected that the former French Mission Building would be handed over to the Department of Justice (“DoJ”) after relocation of the Court of Final Appeal to the old Supreme Court building at 8 Jackson Road in 2015. The DoJ, together with departments concerned, had launched the preparatory work for renovation of the building, and would brief the C&WDC on the works arrangement.  The renovation works of the East and Main Wings of the Former Central Government Offices Complex commenced in July 2013, and was expected to complete by the end of March 2015.  The target completion time for the works of the West Wing was end 2017.  The DoJ planned to brief the C&WDC on the works arrangement in May.  Regarding the redevelopment of Murray Building, the LandsD had approved the layout plan of the developer in December 2015.  The Buildings Department (“BD”) had also approved the plans of the developer.  As the works of the Central-Wan Chai Bypass were being implemented within Sites 1 and 2 of the new Central Harbourfront, it would take some time before the long-term development of these sites could be launched.


	
	
	The major views of the Members were as follows:


	
	· 
	A Member hoped that the target group of the private hospital to be developed in the HKSKH’s Compound would be the ordinary people in order to meet the needs of residents on Hong Kong Island;


	
	· 
	A Member was concerned about the impact of the redevelopment of Murray Building to a hotel on traffic;


	
	· 
	A Member asked about the figure of complaints lodged by the local residents on PMQ, and whether a community liaison group would be formed; and


	
	· 
	A Member asked whether the enclosure surrounding the Former Central Government Offices Complex would be demolished, and an open space provided in the atrium for public use.


	(6)
	Land Use Review on the Western Part of Kennedy Town 
(C&W DC Paper No. 29/2015)                      


	
	   The representative of the DEVB said that the Planning Department (“PlansD”) consulted the public on the preliminary Land Use Proposal of the Land Use Review on the Western Part of Kennedy Town during May to June 2013.  The department concerned then proposed a series of measures to reduce the impact of the housing development and improve the community facilities including reduction in the number of housing units and building height, increase in community facilities and improvement to planning on traffic, etc.  It was recommended in the Revised Land Use Proposal that five sites should be rezoned for residential purpose.  Two sites at Ka Wai Man Road were proposed for public housing developments in two phases for providing an estimated total of about 2 340 residential units after 2016-2017.  The other three sites were longer-term residential developments estimated to have a capacity to provide about 1 000 private residential units in total.  All these sites might help achieve the target of 480,000 housing units in the coming decade, enhancing the opportunity of the grassroots to satisfy their demand for residence and meet the housing needs of various sectors of the community.


	
	   The representative of the PlansD said that the scope of review was from Cadogan Street in the east to the Hong Kong Island West Refuse Transfer Station in the west including the former Mount Davis Cottage Area and former Police Married Quarters.  The Revised Land Use proposal covered five areas, namely, the waterfront development and open space, housing development, community facilities, traffic and transport, as well as trees and landscape.


	
	   The Chairman of the Concern Group on Mount Davis briefed Members on the aspirations of the residents in the area, hoping for enhanced conservation of Mount Davis and considering the public open space to be inadequate in Western District.  She anticipated that there would be an increase of 20 000 residents arising from the new private and public housing developments in Western District, and said that local residents requested the provision of city lungs for improvement of air quality.


	
	
	The major views of the Members were as follows:


	
	· 
	A Member opined that the reduced number of housing units suggested in the revised proposal still exceeded the capacity of the transportation system, and that private car-parking space should be increased substantially.  He did not agree to the siting of the proposed public housing developments at Ka Wai Man Road due to narrow roads, and recommended the department concerned to provide sites for elderly home development;


	
	· 
	A Member supported the housing developments set out in the proposals, and suggested that more greening areas be rezoned.  He wondered if the proposed construction of a primary school was appropriate, and opined that the sites might be better utilised for elderly home, public housing or Home Ownership Scheme developments;


	
	· 
	A Member said that the Government should reserve the site at Cadogan Street Temporary Garden for provision of recreational facilities after completion of decontamination works.  She agreed that there was a serious shortage of car-parking space in Western District;


	
	· 
	A Member pointed out that Cadogan Street and Victoria Road were the main roads in the area and this traffic system would be overloaded if there was an increase in population arising from more than 3,000 new residential units in future.  He requested the Administration to provide more data about this, and did not support the revised proposal for the time being;


	
	· 
	A Member stressed that he would support the revised proposal only if the Housing Department included the reconstruction of Sai Wan Estate under the planning scheme.  He also opined that the TD should include in the proposal the solution addressing the problem regarding tramway occupation of two of the three traffic lanes leading from Catchick Street to the junction at Belcher’s Street; and


	
	· 
	The Chairman supported implementation of developments at the proposed sites because the C&WDC had endorsed to support public housing development in Western District in 2011 and the only place viable for such development was Kennedy Town.


	(7)
	Work Plan of Lantau Development

(C&W DC Paper No. 28/2015)    


	
	   The representative of the DEVB said that the development of Lantau Island was closely related to the Central and Western (“C&W”) District and even Hong Kong as a whole.  The visions of planning included: (a) development of Lantau Island to an international transport, logistics and trade hub; (ii) development of Lantau Island to a service hub of the Greater Pearl River Delta and Asia; (c) conservation of natural assets in Hong Kong; and (iv) development of a strategic growth area with a new metropolis in the central waters.  The Government established the Lantau Development Advisory Committee in 2014 to advise the economic and social development strategies for Lantau.


	
	
	The major views of the Members were as follows:


	
	· 
	A Member asked whether the construction of a bridge connecting Lantau Island and Hong Kong Island would be planned, and in what aspects that Lantau could make complementary efforts to tie in with the surrounding cities apart from traffic;


	
	· 
	A Member pointed out that there was a vast area of undeveloped quality country parks in Lantau Island.  The future development of core business districts might damage the natural environment; and


	
	· 
	A Member said that the development of Kau Yi Chau would have implication on the long-term development and planning of Western District especially that for railway or tunnel.  As continuous development was taking place in Western District, so the bureau concerned was expected to give an account of the planning situation as soon as possible.


	(8)
	Follow-up action on the “Request for rezoning of the existing barging point in the Western District Public Cargo Working Area to open space and additional provision of a pet garden after completion of the MTR West Island Line”

(C&W DC Paper No. 30/2015)                                     


	
	   A Member suggested that the barging site returned by the MTRCL be open to the public for use temporarily, dividing it into operational zone and leisure zone.  In the long run, the Marine Department (“MD”) was recommended to rezone the barging point to an open space for public use permanently.  The Chairman suggested that Members’ discontentment with the department concerned should be expressed to the Secretary for Transport and Housing in writing.


	
	The representative of the DEVB indicated that Members’ request had been reflected to the Secretary for Transport and Housing.  If the parties concerned agreed to release the barging site of the Western District Public Cargo Working Area (“WDPCWA”), the DEVB would tie in with the proposed development in terms of planning and land administration, and study the feasibility of opening the site for public use.  In planning aspect, the site was currently zoned “Other Specified Uses” annotated “Public Cargo Working Area (“PCWA”)” in the relevant draft Outline Zoning Plan the Notes of which stated that “Open Space” (including parks) was among the uses always permitted in the zone.


	
	The representative of the MD responded that the department undertook to release part of the barging site for harbourfront development during discussion on the Signature Project Scheme (C&W District).  Decisions about releasing the barging site could be made only after completion of the comprehensive review on PCWA currently in progress, which was anticipated to complete in a few months.  The Administration promised that the barging site would not be tendered out for any operations before the completion of the review.


	
	
	After the voting, the following motion was adopted:


	
	    Motion: “The C&WDC strongly requested the Government to rezone MTRCL’s barging point and the area near the open sea in the WDPCWA to open space as soon as possible.”


	(9)
	Request for implementation of the proposed new staircase between Castle Road and Caine Road for use by the public after completion of the redevelopment on the site at No. 92-102, Caine Road
(C&W DC Paper No. 31/2015)                                     


	
	   A Member said that the Swire Properties Limited (“SPL”) had scheduled the completion date of the redevelopment concerned.  She had proposed the construction of a staircase connecting Caine Road and Castle Road in the redevelopment earlier, and was concerned about whether the staircase would be open for public use upon completion of the redevelopment.  She proposed a paper for discussion in 2011, and followed up on the matter in this meeting.


	
	   The major views of the representatives of the government departments and private companies were as follows:


	
	· 
	The Highways Department (“HyD”) would arrange for meetings with the developer and the consultants as soon as possible to solve the problems regarding technical details in the design of the staircase;


	
	· 
	The TD did not object to the proposal in principle.  It reminded that if the developer intended to hand over the new staircase to the Government for management and maintenance, the arrangement had to be in compliance to the terms of the land lease, and design as well as construction of the staircase to the requirements of the department concerned; and


	
	· 
	The BD acknowledged receipt of the general building plans (“GBP”) submitted by the authorised person of the SPL, and the GBP concerned was approved due to absence of incompliance to building regulations.


	
	   The representative of the SPL reflected that the HyD stated its reservations on the design of the new staircase in its reply.  As requested by the HyD, it had submitted an assessment report on pedestrian flow of the proposed staircase to the TD for approval.  It was reiterated that the aim of providing the staircase was to serve the residents at Mid-levels, but the pre-requisites of the provision included transferring the ownership of the staircase to the Government, and maintaining normal progress of the construction works and sale schedule of the redevelopment project.  If the SPL failed to receive the Government’s confirmation of acceptance of the proposed staircase and the HyD’s comments on the design before early June 2015, it had to give up the provision of the proposed staircase reluctantly.


	
	   The HyD added that, as stated in 2012, it had no objection to take up the responsibility of staircase maintenance in future.  Approval to the proposal by the departments concerned was also required to safeguard the safety of road users.  The HyD would continue to tie in with the proposed project by examing the design, but the developers still had to provide more information on some technical details regarding the staircase and related retaining walls such as drainage system and structure of retaining wall for approval.


	
	   The C&WDC requested the SPL to submit a progress report in June 2015, and reported further progress in future.


	(10)
	Concern over the regulation of person-to-person telemarketing calls 
(C&W DC Paper No. 32/2015)                                


	
	   A Member said that person-to-person telemarketing calls were a great nuisance to the public, and hoped that the Administration could make legislative amendments as soon as possible to rectify the situation.  Some other Members pointed out that the right of privacy of the public was violated when different companies traded the personal data of customers without obtaining their prior consent.  The Government had to, through legislation, protect the public interest and ensure that the personal data of the public would not be used improperly or for trading purpose.


	
	
	After the voting, the following motion was adopted:


	
	    Motion: “The C&WDC urged the Government to consider including person-to-person telemarketing calls in the Do-not-call registers to protect the privacy of the public.”


	(11)
	Objection to the amendment to the Dutiable Commodities (Liquor) (Amendment) Regulation 2015 regarding extension of the maximum validity period of a liquor licence from one year to two years

(C&W DC Paper No. 39/2015)                                     


	
	   A Member said that the C&WDC had adopted a motion regarding the review of liquor licensing as early as in 2012, but the departments concerned did not take follow-up actions strictly.  The existing legislation failed to properly protect the public interest and tended to give convenience to operation of liquor and food premises.  He objected to the proposed legislative amendment because it deprived the public of the opportunity to express their views at hearings for liquor licensing.  A Member pointed out that the operational pattern of food premises was different from that of liquor premises and thus the nuisance caused to residents nearby were also not the same.  Therefore it was unfair for both kinds of premises to apply for the same liquor licence for selling liquor.


	
	   A Member opined that the crux of the problem was the difficulty to control the noise produced by customers of these premises.  A Member considered that liquor premises had all along been causing nuisance to residents in C&W District because the Liquor Licensing Board and respective District Lands Office did not take the impact of liquor-licensed premises on residents into account when processing applications.  It was proposed that validity of liquor-licensed premises should be classified according to the location in order to strike a balance between the interests of residents and development of district.


	
	
	After the voting, the following motion was adopted:


	
	    Motion: “The C&WDC opined that the Government should not propose the amendment to the Dutiable Commodities (Liquor) (Amendment) Regulation 2015 regarding extension of the maximum validity period of liquor licences issued to liquor-licensed premises from one year to two years before it could effectively address the problems caused by such premises to residents nearby, and requested the Government to immediately conduct a comprehensive review of the regulations related to liquor licensing, enhance the monitoring of law enforcement, and optimise the current appeal mechanism.”
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